
Small Space follows on from the Curiosity Cabinet 
programme at Lopdell House Gallery and the Curiosity 
Corner programme at Te Uru. Using the landing of the 
floating staircase behind Gallery One, the space is 
dedicated to and supports contemporary jewellery and 
object-making practices.

Clementine Edwards: Bloem en Blad
A featherweight parcel arrives from the north. In it is the 
entire Bloem en Blad exhibition: green string, hatched 
eggs, seeds of the dandelion flower. This is a show 
about lightness in spring. Working with materials from 
Rotterdam, her new hometown, Clementine Edwards 
gives form to the fragility of the moments produced by 
regeneration. 

22 September – 23 November 2017

Sharon Fitness: Finding Jewelleryness
Sharon Fitness explores the concept of ‘jewelleryness’ 
through moving image. Finding Jewelleryness includes 
instructional videos that share her love of wearing 
readymades alongside a selection of wearable screens. 
Sharon aims to anthropomorphise jewellery, asking the 
viewer what their jewellery thinks about being jewellery, 
and about the world in general.

24 November 2017 – 23 January 2018
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Front cover: Robert George, a memoir for falling light, 2017 (film still)

Over the last year we have celebrated turning 30 in a 
variety of ways and, at the end of spring, we’ll be 31. 
We have staged exhibitions that reconsider our past 
and, behind the scenes, we’ve been getting to work 
on reorganising our archives for later generations 
to explore – we’ve also started putting some of our 
earlier exhibitions onto our website and will continue 
to look for new ways to digitise and share this 
heritage. Also thinking about our legacy, we are now 
underway with the development of a new foundation 
to ensure Te Uru’s success for many years to come.

Many of the exhibitions in this newsletter deal with 
aspects of memory, history and loss, processes 
we carry as we move into the future and negotiate 
change. There isn’t room here to list everything 
happening over the coming season so please visit 
our website for a more comprehensive account. In 
particular, we’d like to highlight a small tribute to 
recently deceased painter, Lois McIvor, which was 
opened just as this newsletter went to print. It has 
been lovely to watch people rediscover the work of this 
important local painter and long-standing supporter.

This November is also the third anniversary of  
Te Uru’s relaunch in our extraordinary new building. 
The years have raced by in a flurry of happy visitors 
and ambitious exhibitions. So it is overdue that we 
now look to renewing our vision and strategic plan to 
ensure it is still relevant to our new circumstances, and 
that we continue to offer the best possible value to our 
every-changing audiences. We look forward to talking 
to as many of you as we can in the coming months.

Andrew Clifford 
Director | Kaitohu

Memories for  
           the future
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Over the next twenty years, Aotearoa’s Maori, Asian, and 
Pacific populations will grow to make up over 50% of the 
total population. The Asia-Pacific Century is an ongoing 
project that responds to this shift. It is dedicated to 
collectively working through the questions we face as our 
national identity continues to evolve.

From 29 July – 1 October, Te Uru will host an open 
research hub that acts as a space for project participants 
and gallery-goers to contribute and engage with a series 
of key ‘touchstones’ —important ideas, texts, objects, and 
histories—as well as talks, discussions, and events.

Curated by Emma Ng and Ioana Gordon-Smith. The Asia-
Pacific Century: Part One featured contributions from 
Bepen Bhana, Peter Brunt, Kerry Ann Lee, Lana Lopesi, 
Local Time, Ahilapalapa Rands, Balamohan Shingade, 
Melinda Webber and Anna-Marie White. The Asia-Pacific 
Century: Part Two includes contributions from Bepen 
Bhana, Max Harris, Kerry Ann Lee, Lana Lopesi, Local 
Time, Ahilapalapa Rands, Balamohan Shingade and 
Melinda Webber.

29 July – 1 October 2017

Oliver Perkins is the most recent McCahon House artist-
in-residence. He produces works that both make reference 
to painting legacies and act as suggestive reminders 
of paintings’ relationship to common objects. His works 
consequently open themselves up for multiple points of 
resonance, from art history and philosophy to architecture, 
carpentry and design.

Underpinning Perkins’ practice is a desire to find a 
propeller for generative painting production. His mode 
of working is prolific, producing paintings quickly and 
intuitively in a way that might be likened to a fervent 
drawing practice. Certain forms or attributes emerge — 
and are indeed chased — as prompts for successive works.

For Japanese Laurel, Perkins looks at the potential of 
examining a singular ‘painting type’ derived from the dowel 
‘architrave’ form and a local colour vernacular. Each work 
might be read as an unpacking of possible permutations, 
where one painting’s form and logic can be seen to inform 
another. The works then embrace a specific painting 
duality, oscillating between acting as a self-contained 
object and operating as a gesture towards an expansive 
network of references that accumulates and grows with 
each new painting. 

5 August – 8 October 2017

Acclaimed Auckland-based artist Christine Hellyar has 
long been interested in how people see and depict the 
landscape. Working with a range of materials and formats, 
she presents here botanical drawings of a flooded 
Coastland Broadleaf Forest in the Waitākere Ranges, 
printed life-size onto silk alongside sculptural textile 
figures and upholstered furniture. Contemporary scenes 
are combined with historic materials and images to invoke 
polarities of colour, location, scale, period, drawing and 
sculpture, and fine or applied arts. The silk drawings and 
printed textiles mix Pacific scenes with 18th century 
toile cloth to reference the history of the 18th century 
enlightenment era in Aotearoa. 

The history of the Enlightenment in New Zealand has 
been a subject of Hellyar’s work since 2002, notably with 
her exhibition Mrs Cook’s Kete at the Pitt Rivers Museum 
in Oxford with Maureen Lander. Exploring histories of 
gender, Hellyar notes that Mrs Cook’s mother was an 
entrepreneur with a warehouse that provided much of the 
women’s clothing used for trade in the Pacific. Hellyar is 
particularly interested in what Europeans brought into the 
Pacific at that time, and also what they took, including the 
development of museum collections that map objects into 
hierarchies through museum processes of naming, sorting 
and display. Botanical art, still in use in museums today, 
was popular in the 18th century for scientific use and 
amongst textile makers, enthusiasts, amateur botanists 
and gardeners.

26 August – 5 November 2017

Te Uru is pleased to present a memoir for falling light, 
a new commission from acclaimed filmmaker Robert 
George. George’s work is typified by his love of surrealist 
cinema, the materiality of film and a constant exploration 
of the human condition. Working within a strict lens-based 
practice, George weaves together an ethereal, dreamlike 
sensibility with the starkness of reality to consider the 
relationship between the outer world and the inner mind. 

George’s new experimental film explores the psychological 
and emotional impact of an impending loss. Multiple 
channels are employed to entangle the  coping 
mechanisms we adopt to deal with fear and heartache. The 
deliberately multi-perspective approach also works against 
the binary logic of what is real or imagined, privileging 
a plurality of events unfolding at any one moment to 
destabilise the idea of a single logic.

2 September – 19 November 2017 
Opening Saturday 2 September, 4pm

   The Asia-Pacific Century:  
             Part II

       Oliver Perkins:  
           Japanese laurel

 Christine Hellyar:  
   Looking, Seeing, Thinking

   Robert George: 
 a memoir for falling light

Sarah Smuts-Kennedy was artist-in-residence at 
McCahon House from September-November 2016 and 
will be returning to Titirangi to exhibit at Te Uru on the 
anniversary of that period. Her practice operates from 
the proviso that all materials or actions have energy or 
vibrational qualities that behave differently in different 
situations, proximities and arrangements. This research-
based process engages with conceptual thinking both 
within an art-based context and other intuition-driven 
modes of enquiry. 

Light Language —Smuts-Kennedy’s post-McCahon 
House residency exhibition — takes its cue from Colin 
McCahon’s description of November light, as “a miracle” 
which he experienced during his first year living in 
Titirangi. Using the daily occurrence and healing potential 
of light, Smuts-Kennedy shows drawings made both 
during and after her residency, as well as sculptural works 
that suggest tools that might offer a means to experience 
the interconnectedness of things. These may be used to 
engage with the field; a singular ocean of energy made up 
of variable parts and manifestations of which we are  
a part. 

2 September – 29 October 2017 
Opening Saturday 2 September, 4pm

Sarah Smuts-KennedY: 
   LIGHT LANGUAGE
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In many instances, the history of studio pottery in New 
Zealand begins in the mid-twentieth century with the 
emergence of key ceramic figures, a narrative that has 
been echoed by the number of solo exhibitions staged over 
recent years. While these are important stories, often these 
histories neglect or acknowledge with some ambivalence 
an early and formative history of female potters working 
within the traditions of the arts and crafts movement in the 
early 20th century. 

This exhibition looks at the work of five key female potters 
with the aim of understanding how their contexts enabled 
their work and shaped the directions their practices took. 
As Curator Moyra Elliott notes, in  “the early 20th Century 
it was necessary to be a woman of singular purpose and 
determination if making pottery was the aim, whether 
for economic independence, contributing towards family 
income or artistic expression. Here is the work from some 
of the pioneers.”

Curated by Moyra Elliott, with work by Briar Gardner, 
Elizabeth Matheson, Minnie F. White, Olive Jones and 
Elizabeth Lissaman. 

7 October 2017 – 28 January 2018
Opening Saturday 14 October, 4pm
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Louise Menzies, an Auckland based artist, typically offers 
us objects, images and situations that explore past and 
present through attention to the way they are already 
represented. Her cross-media practice has incorporated 
film and print into performances and installations. 

Menzies was artist in residence at McCahon House  
in 2016, and for this exhibition continues her investigation 
into the world of printed matter, delving into both the  
status of printed documents and the process of paper 
production itself.

14 October 2017 – 28 January 2018
Opening Saturday 14 October, 4pm

   Lo u ise   M enzies : 
        Go rg  o n  M al  kin   Wi tch

The Portage Ceramic Awards was established in 2001 and 
is Aotearoa’s best-known barometer for developments in 
the field of ceramics. For the first time in its now 17 year 
history, a New Zealander has been appointed to judge 
the Portage Ceramic Awards. Whanganui-based curator 
and writer, Emma Bugden, will select finalists and winners 
for this year’s event. The premier Portage Ceramic Award 
carries a prize of $15,000. Up to three merit awards totaling 
$3000 are also on offer. This year’s prize selection includes 
a residency at Guldagergaard International Ceramic 
Research Centre in Denmark.

The awards evening will be held on 9 November 2017. 
Tickets are available from info@teuru.org.nz

10 November 2017 – 11 February 2018
Awards night Thursday 9 November, 6pm

P o rtage   Ceramic      Awar  ds
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